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The Corporation of the Town of  
 
 
 
 

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA 
 

On December 19, 2017 @ 6:00 PM 
At Emergency Services Building – 340 Herbert St 

 

Item Title/Description 

1 CALL MEETING TO ORDER 

2 DISCLOSURE OF PECUNIARY INTEREST & GENERAL NATURE THEREOF 

3 CLOSED MEETING OF COUNCIL – NONE 

 

☐ Security of property of Municipality or Local Board. 

☐ Personal matters concerning an identifiable individual, including Municipal or Board 
 employee 

☐ A proposed or pending acquisition or disposition of land by the Municipality 

☐ Labour relations or employee negotiations 

☐ Litigation or potential litigations, including matters before administrative tribunals, 
 affecting the municipality or local board. 

☐ Advice that is subject to solicitor-client privilege, including communications necessary for 
 that purpose. 
☐ A matter in respect of which a Council, Board, Committee or other body may hold a closed 
 meeting under another Act. 

ADOPTION OF CLOSED MINUTES – NONE 

MOVE OUT OF CLOSED  SESSION - NONE 

4 MATTERS ARISING FROM CLOSED SESSION - NONE 

5 ADDITIONAL ITEMS  

6 PRESENTATIONS/AWARDS/DEPUTATIONS  

 Mark Moorhead and Terry Gilmer - Certified Ice Technician (CIT) Designations 

7 MAYOR’S DECLARATIONS - NONE 

8 UNFINISHED/NEW BUSINESS  

 Linda Sicoli, Interim Economic Development Manager 

 ED-2017-07 – RiverLaunch Business Incubator Project Management 
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Council Report – ED-2017-07 
 
Date:  December 19th, 2017         ☐      IN CAMERA 


Subject:  RiverLaunch Business Incubator Project Management 


Author:  Linda Sicoli, Interim Economic Development Manager     ☒     OPEN SESSION 


 
RECOMMENDATION: 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE ENDORSES THAT THE TOWN’S 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT ASSUME THE PROJECT MANAGER ROLE IN DEVELOPING 
THE RIVERLAUNCH BUSINESS INCUBATOR AND AUTHORIZES THE MAYOR AND THE CLERK TO 
EXECUTE THE COLLABORATIVE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS FUNDING AGREEMENT 
FOR UP TO $100,000 FROM NORTHUMBERLAND BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT ASSISTANCE 
CORPORATION AS PER BY-LAW 2017-057 AND REPEAL BY-LAW 2017-058;   
 
AND FURTHER, THAT THE PROJECT BE GRANTED TEMPORARY USE OF THE VACANT PORTION OF 
THE BUILDING LOCATED AT 400 STONE STREET NORTH (FORMER KINSMEN BUILDING) UNTIL SUCH 
TIME AS THE TOWN HAS COMPLETED ITS PREPARATION WORK ON THE PROPOSED SALE OF THE 
PROPERTY, AS PRESENTED IN COUNCIL REPORT ED-2017-07.   
 
STRATEGIC PLAN COMMENTS: 
Economic Development Strategic Plan 2016-2018 
Town of Gananoque Strategic Plan: Economic Prosperity 
 
BACKGROUND: 
In June of 2017, The Town of Gananoque’s RiverLaunch incubator project was one of four 
funding recipients of up to $100,000 of federal funding under Eastern Ontario Development 
Program’s Collaborative Economic Development Projects (CEDP) investment stream with the 
Town of Gananoque to contribute matching funds.  The project had identified KEYS Job Centre 
as the Lead Organization in May 2017 and Council had authorized that they enter into a mirror 
agreement with the Town to manage the development of the incubator project.  Over the last 
five months, Economic Development staff have worked diligently with KEYS Job Centre to 
mitigate any risk factors inherent in the project moving forward and yet, operational expenses 
still posed a vulnerability to KEYS.  As such, they have withdrawn their interest to be Lead 
Organization. See attachment. 
 
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION 
With the deadline of execution of the federal funding agreement approaching, the RiverLaunch 
project was discussed with Council during the Economic Development portion of the operating 
budget meeting on how to proceed without KEYS Job Centre in the role of project management.  The 
discussion revisited the original plan to hire an Executive Director, as funded by the CEDP, that would 
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report to the Economic Development Manager and manage the project start-up and execution as 
per the business plan completed in the spring of 2017 by MDB and aim to still launch the start-up by 
Fall 2018.   
 
With project management now under the Town, further discussion ensued regarding identifying  
location that was a municipal asset with the only potential location being 400 Stone Street North.  
The property and building is in the process of being prepared for market, which could take many 
months and potentially a year throughout which time it would be sitting idle, with the exception of 
the portion being used by the Thousand Islands Daycare.  Project funding would further develop the 
building, enhancing its market value for the consideration for sale, and would allow the project to 
launch on time with an anchor tenant already potentially identified. 
 
Immediate next steps would be to hire an Executive Director with the capacity to manage the project 
start-up while preparing marketing materials and attracting appropriate start-ups for incubation.  
Additionally, discussion will begin to ensure that the anchor tenant is committed and secured and 
engaged in the start-up process.  
 
APPLICABLE POLICY/LEGISLATION: 
None 
 
FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS:   
Matching funds to the CEDP and Thousand Islands CDC as per COW Report 2017-07 and Council 
Report ED-2017-03. 
 
CONSULTATIONS:  
KEYS Job Centre 
Mayor and Council 
Big River Technology 
Amanda Trafford 
Shellee Fournier 
 
ATTACHMENTS:  
KEYS Job Centre Letter of Withdrawal  
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__                                                                          _______ 
Linda Sicoli, Interim Economic Development Manager  
  
___________________________________________ 
Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 
Certifies that unless otherwise provided for in this report the funds are contained within the approved Budgets and 
that the financial transactions are in compliance with Council’s own policies and guidelines and the Municipal Act 
and regulations. 
 
___________________________________________ 
Shellee Fournier, CAO 







 


 


December 7, 2017 
 
Mayor Erika Demchuk 
Council Members 
30 King Street East 
Gananoque, Ontario 
K7G 2T6 
 
RE: RiverLaunch Incubator 
 
Dear Mayor Demchuk & Council Members, 
 
As you know, for well over a year now KEYS Job Centre has supported the Town as they sought to develop a technology 
business incubator start‐up in Gananoque. We were involved in the development of both the Feasibility Study and the 
Business Plan. In May 2017, KEYS Job Centre stepped forward to state that we would be willing to act as the Lead 
Organization to make RiverLaunch a reality. We recognized that this project has tremendous potential for job creation, 
workforce development, and establishing new businesses. It is therefore with regret that I write to inform you at this 
time that KEYS Job Centre withdraws its interest to be the Lead Organization. 
 
Our Board of Directors approved us taking on the role of Lead Organization for RiverLaunch with the understanding that 
we would do so with a reasonable expectation that RiverLaunch would not operate at a loss. As a non‐profit charity, we 
are unable to take on projects that are not self‐sustainable. Since May 2017, we have worked closely with Town staff to 
develop an operational and funding model that we felt would lead to success. We have now come to the conclusion that 
this is not possible at this time. The lack of funds for rent in the funding we have secured has been an issue for us, as is 
the amount of time we have left with the funding deadline to make RiverLaunch self‐sustaining.  
 
We do not take this step back lightly, and we do so with an eye to the future and with ideas on a way to build on what 
we wish to accomplish with an incubator.  We see a program that incorporates business mentoring, start‐up assistance, 
and entrepreneurship workshops as a possible alternative. Our hope would be to work with the Town to explore ways to 
develop a more feasible model. 
 
Please do not hesitate to contact me or Trish McNamara, Manager KEYS Job Centre Gananoque & Area, if you wish 
further clarification. 
 
Sincerely, 


 
Michael Harris  
Executive Director 
 
Cc: Trish McNamara, Manager KEYS Job Centre Gananoque & Area
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		Background:
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 ED-2017-08 – Community Improvement Plan Application – 66 King Street East 

 Shellee Fournier, CAO 

 CAO-2017-04 – Award Town Hall Tender 

 Paul McMunn, Public Works Manager 

 RDS-2017-07 –  Extension Agreement with Progressive Waste Solutions Canada Inc. 

9 CONSENT AGENDA 

 

9a BY-LAWS INCLUDED IN CONSENT AGENDA (1st, 2nd, and/or 3rd Readings)  

 By-law 2017-100 –   Appoint the Clerk-Community Emergency Management Coordinator (3 
Readings) 

 By-law 2017-102 –   Tenant Agreement Renewal – 10 King Street East (3 Readings) 

 By-law 2017-103 –   Artefact Agreement – Collection Policy Amendment (3 Readings) 

 By-law 2017-104 –   Award HVAC Tender for Library – 10 King Street East (3 Readings) 

9b MINUTES OF COUNCIL 

 Council Minutes – December 5, 2017 and December 7&8, 2017 

10 MOTIONS (Council Direction to Staff) 

11 NOTICE REQUIRED UNDER THE NOTICE BY-LAW 

12 COMMITTEE UPDATES (COUNCIL REPS) 

13 DISCUSSION OF ADDITIONAL ITEMS 

14 MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS  

15 CONFIRMATION BY-LAW 

 By-law 2017-105 – Confirm the proceedings of Council for the meeting held on December 19, 2017 
(3 Readings) 

16 ADJOURNMENT 
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Council Report – ED-2017-08 
 
Date:   December 19, 2017         ☐      IN CAMERA 


Subject:  Community Improvement Plan Application – 66 King Street East  


Author:  Linda Sicoli, Interim Economic Development Manager     ☒     OPEN COUNCIL 


 
RECOMMENDATION: 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE PASS BY-LAW 2017-99 
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR AND CLERK TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT FOR A $10,000 LOAN AND 
$8,500 GRANT UNDER THE COMMUNITY IMPROVEMENT PLAN FOR NATASHA LUX AT 66 KING 
STREET EAST, AS PRESENTED IN COUNCIL REPORT ED-2017-08. 
 
STRATEGIC PLAN COMMENTS: 
Sector 1: Economic Prosperity - Strategic Initiative #1 - To create an economically prosperous 
and vibrant downtown business district. Action F) Create an emphasis on the Community 
Improvement Plan. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
Section 28 of the Planning Act permits municipalities to approve a Community Improvement Plan 
(CIP).  The purpose of the CIP is to provide an opportunity to develop properties within the boundaries 
designated as a Community Improvement Project Area.   The CIP provides incentives to develop and 
redevelop properties in the form of grants, loans and tax incentives.    


The purpose of the Downtown Façade/Business Improvement Program is to encourage and provide a 
program for design changes to stimulate redevelopment and revitalization of the Downtown core.   


INFORMATION/DISCUSSION 
Currently located at 192 King Street East, Magnolia Flowers has been a thriving part of the downtown 
retail business for the past 8 years and due to growth, plan to rent the storefront space at 66 King 
Street East from Joe McCauley and Jean McDonald.  With permission from the owners, Magnolia 
Flowers is applying for CIP funding in order to make improvements throughout their new retail 
location. 
 
The application is seeking support through the follow programs 


• Façade Improvement Grant - $3,000 
• Interior Improvement Commercial Grant - $2,000 
• Accessibility Improvement Grant - $3,000 
• Permit/Application Fees  - $500 
• Business Improvement Loan - $10,000 
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As an already well-established business, Magnolia Flowers’ move is necessary to continue their 
business growth. This new location will provide them with an additional 850 sq. feet of retail space 
and will allow them to maintain a dedicated workspace to expand their creative workshops. By 
expanding their workspace, community members will have access to the rental of this space in order 
to hold their own additional creative seminars. 
 
The façade improvements will include updates to the architectural feature, lighting, doors, and 
signage. By updating the façade, they plan to create a permanent presence with a modernized and 
inspired appearance. 
 
Interior improvements will include walls, painting, windows, ceilings, and floors allowing them to 
create a cohesive appearance between the interior and exterior of their business. 
 
In their outlined plan, Magnolia Flowers’ will be updating flooring, lighting, fixtures, and doors to make 
the space accessible and inclusive to all. Finally, the loan will be used to cover the additional costs 
relating to the renovations that exceed the amount of the grant.   The application and quotes provided 
indicate that the proposed work is approximately $27,000.   
 
Staff have reviewed the eligibility requirements for this application and the applicant meets those as 
outlined in Section 3.3 and 4.3 of the Community Improvement Plan.  
 
It is noted that the loan portion of the program is an agreement with the property owner and not the 
tenant.  
 
Staff recommends that Council approves the Downtown grant and loan program under the 
Community Improvement Plan provided the Owner enters into an agreement with the Town and all 
municipal accounts (taxes, water and sewer) are in good standing.   
 
APPLICABLE POLICY/LEGISLATION: 
Community Improvement Plan under By-law #2012-034 
 
FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS:   
The 2017 budget for the downtown portion of the Community Improvement Program is a total of 
$40,000 and more than $37,000 is still available.  The applicant is applying for a total of $8,000 through 
the grant portion, $500 towards building permit costs and a $10,000 loan.  The loan will be funded 
through the Community Improvement Program reserve fund and will flow back in accordingly.  It is 
interest-free, payable over the five-year period. 
 
CONSULTATIONS:  
Brenda Guy, Manager of Community Development 
Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 
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ATTACHMENTS:  
CIP Application 66 King Street East 
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__                                                                          _______ 
Linda Sicoli, Interim Economic Development Manager  
  
___________________________________________ 
Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 
Certifies that unless otherwise provided for in this report the funds are contained within the approved Budgets and 
that the financial transactions are in compliance with Council’s own policies and guidelines and the Municipal Act 
and regulations. 
 
___________________________________________ 
Shellee Fournier, CAO 













































































		Council Report – ED-2017-08

		Date:   December 19, 2017         ☐      IN CAMERA

		Recommendation:

		Background:

		Section 28 of the Planning Act permits municipalities to approve a Community Improvement Plan (CIP).  The purpose of the CIP is to provide an opportunity to develop properties within the boundaries designated as a Community Improvement Project Area.  ...

		The purpose of the Downtown Façade/Business Improvement Program is to encourage and provide a program for design changes to stimulate redevelopment and revitalization of the Downtown core.

		Information/Discussion

		Currently located at 192 King Street East, Magnolia Flowers has been a thriving part of the downtown retail business for the past 8 years and due to growth, plan to rent the storefront space at 66 King Street East from Joe McCauley and Jean McDonald. ...

		The application is seeking support through the follow programs

		 Façade Improvement Grant - $3,000

		 Interior Improvement Commercial Grant - $2,000

		 Accessibility Improvement Grant - $3,000

		 Permit/Application Fees  - $500

		 Business Improvement Loan - $10,000

		In their outlined plan, Magnolia Flowers’ will be updating flooring, lighting, fixtures, and doors to make the space accessible and inclusive to all. Finally, the loan will be used to cover the additional costs relating to the renovations that exceed ...

		Staff have reviewed the eligibility requirements for this application and the applicant meets those as outlined in Section 3.3 and 4.3 of the Community Improvement Plan.

		It is noted that the loan portion of the program is an agreement with the property owner and not the tenant.

		Staff recommends that Council approves the Downtown grant and loan program under the Community Improvement Plan provided the Owner enters into an agreement with the Town and all municipal accounts (taxes, water and sewer) are in good standing.

		financial considerations:

		The 2017 budget for the downtown portion of the Community Improvement Program is a total of $40,000 and more than $37,000 is still available.  The applicant is applying for a total of $8,000 through the grant portion, $500 towards building permit cost...

		consultations:

		Brenda Guy, Manager of Community Development

		Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer

		ATTACHMENTS:

		CIP Application 66 King Street East
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CORPORATION OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE  
 


BYLAW NO. 2017-100 
 
 
 


BEING A BY-LAW TO APPOINT THE CLERK-COMMUNITY EMERGENCY 
MANAGEMENT COORDINATOR OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE. 


 
 


 
WHEREAS by Section 5 of the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, the powers of a 
municipal corporation are to be exercised by its Council; and 


 
WHEREAS Subsection 2 of Section 11 of the Municipal Act,  2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, the powers 
of every Council are to be exercised by Bylaw; and 


 
WHEREAS section 228 of the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, provides that a municipality 
shall appoint a Clerk. 


 
NOW THEREFORE the Council of the Corporation of the Town of Gananoque hereby enacts as 
follows: 
 


1. That Penny Kelly is hereby appointed Clerk-Community Emergency Management 
Coordinator (CEMC) of the Town of Gananoque with all its rights, privileges and 
obligations as set out in the Municipal Act, any other legislation, and as determined by 
the Town of Gananoque. 


 
2. That this appointment be effective December 20th, 2017. 


 
3. That any by-law inconsistent with this by-law is hereby repealed.  


 
 


READ THREE TIMES and finally passed this 19th day of December, 2017. 
 
 
 
 
 
 


Mayor, Erika Demchuk   Deputy Clerk, Linda Robinson 





lrobinson
File Attachment
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CORPORATION OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE 
 


BY-LAW NO. 2017-102 
 


 
BEING A BY-LAW TO AUTHORIZE THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE TO  


ENTER INTO TENANT AGREEMENTS WITH THE THOUSAND ISLANDS 
ACCOMMODATION PARTNERS, GANANOQUE AND THOUSAND ISLANDS CHAMBER 


OF COMMERCE, AND THE GANANOQUE BIA FOR 10 KING STREET EAST. 
 
 
 


WHEREAS by Section 5 of the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, the powers of a 
municipal corporation are to be exercised by its Council; 
 
AND WHEREAS the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, provides that the powers of 
every Council are to be exercised by By-law 
 
NOW THEREFORE be it resolved that the Council of the Corporation of the Town of 
Gananoque enacts as follows; 
 


1. That the Council hereby authorizes entering into Tender Agreements with the 
Thousand Island Accommodation Partners, the Gananoque and Thousand Island 
Chamber of Commerce, and the Gananoque BIA for 10 King Street East, as set 
out in Schedule ‘A’ attached hereto.  
 


2. That the Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized to execute all documents in 
regard to said agreement. 
 


3. That this by-law shall come into force and effect on the date of passing. 
 
 


READ A FIRST, SECOND, and THIRD TIME, passed, signed, and sealed with the corporate 
seal this 19th day of December, 2017. 
 
 
 
 
_________________________________  ___________________________ 
Mayor, Erika Demchuk    Deputy Clerk, Linda Robinson 
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File Attachment
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CORPORATION OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE 
 


BY-LAW NO. 2017-101 
 


 
BEING A BY-LAW TO AUTHORIZE THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE TO  


ENTER INTO AN EXTENSION AGREEMENT WITH WASTE CONNECTIONS OF CANADA 
(FORMERLY PROGRESSIVE WASTE SOLUTIONS CANADA INC.) FOR THE  


PURPOSE OF PROVIDING WASTE COLLECTION, DISPOSAL, AND RECYCLING SERVICES 
TO THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE. 


 
 
 


WHEREAS by Section 5 of the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, the powers of a 
municipal corporation are to be exercised by its Council; 
 
AND WHEREAS the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, provides that the powers of 
every Council are to be exercised by By-law 
 
NOW THEREFORE be it resolved that the Council of the Corporation of the Town of 
Gananoque enacts as follows; 
 


1. That the Council hereby authorizes extending the agreement, with Waste 
Connections of Canada (formerly Progressive Waste Solutions Canada Inc.), until 
December 31, 2018 with the option to extend the contract for up to four (4) 
consecutive one (1) year periods, for the purpose of providing waste collection, 
disposal and recycling services, as set out in Schedule ‘A’ attached hereto.  
 


2. That the Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized to execute all documents in 
regard to said agreement. 
 


3. That this by-law shall come into force and effect on the date of passing. 
 
 


READ A FIRST, SECOND, and THIRD TIME, passed, signed, and sealed with the corporate 
seal this 19th day of December, 2017. 
 
 
 
 
_________________________________  ___________________________ 
Mayor, Erika Demchuk    Deputy Clerk, Linda Robinson 
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The Corporation of the Town of 
 


 
 


REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 


  
On December 5, 2017 @ 5:00 PM 


At Emergency Services Building – 340 Herbert St      DRAFT 
 


Item Title/Description 


COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT STAFF PRESENT 


MAYOR: Erika Demchuk Shellee Fournier, CAO 


COUNCILLORS: Anne Warren Linda Robinson, Deputy Clerk 


 


Brian Brooks Linda Sicoli, Interim Economic Development Manager 


Dwayne Fletcher Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 


Jan Hayes Sherri Ogilvie, Public Utilities Supervisor 


Jeff Girling Brenda Guy, Manager of Community Development 


 
Terry Gilmer, Manager of Parks & Recreation 


Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works 


REGRETS: Joe Jansen Steve Tiernan, Fire Chief 


1 CALL MEETING TO ORDER  


 Mayor Demchuk called the Regular Council meeting to order at 5:00 PM 


2 DISCLOSURE OF PECUNIARY INTEREST & GENERAL NATURE THEREOF  -NONE 


3 CLOSED MEETING OF COUNCIL  


 


RESOLUTION NO. 2017-165 Moved by: Councillor Warren Seconded by: Councillor Fletcher 


Be it resolved that Council move into closed session for: 


Labour relations or employee negotiations 
2 Items 


CARRIED 


 


RESOLUTION NO. 2017-166 Moved by: Councillor Fletcher Seconded by: Councillor Warren 


Be it resolved that the Council of the Town of Gananoque hereby move out of closed 
session at 5:42 PM.  


CARRIED 


4 MATTERS ARISING FROM CLOSED SESSION  
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Item Title/Description 


 A Closed meeting was held tonight.  There were two items discussed under Labour 
Relations or Employee Negotiations. There is nothing to report out.   


5 ADDITIONAL ITEMS - NONE 


6 PRESENTATIONS/AWARDS/DEPUTATION - NONE 


7 MAYOR’S DECLARATIONS   


 Mayor Demchuk expressed her sadness at the passing of TLTI Councillor Harold Emmons.  
 


8 UNFINISHED BUSINESS - NONE 


9 CONSENT AGENDA 


RESOLUTION NO. 2017-167 Moved by: Councillor Brooks Seconded by: Councillor Hayes 
Be it resolved that the By-laws and Motions listed on the Consent Agenda be passed accordingly: 


BY-LAWS INCLUDED IN THE CONSENT AGENDA 


2017-090 – Adopt the Multi-Year Accessibility Plan (3rd Reading) 


Motions 


Approval of Council Minutes – November 21, 2017 and November 24, 2017 
Be it resolved that the Council of the Town of Gananoque hereby approve the minutes for 
November 21, 2017 and November 24, 2017. 


Receive Accounts Payable from November 2, 2017 to November 16, 2017 


Be it resolved, as recommended by the Committee of the Whole, that the Council of the Town 
of Gananoque receives the Statement of Accounts Payable for cheques issued from November 
2, 2017 to November 16, 2017 totalling $254,626.86, as presented. 


Approve Committee of the Whole Report FIN-2017-33 – Capital Matters Pending 


Be it resolved, as recommended by the Committee of the Whole, that the Council of the Town 
of Gananoque hereby receives the Capital Matters Pending update, as presented in Committee 
of the Whole report FIN-2017-33. 
Approve Committee of the Whole Report CAO-2017-06 – Highest and Best Use Feasibility 
Study – 400 Stone Street North (Kinsmen Building)                                                                                                                                                


Be it resolved, as recommended by the Committee of the Whole, that the Council of the Town 
of Gananoque hereby receive the Highest and Best Use Feasibility Study for 400 Stone Street 
North (former Kinsmen Building), and direct staff to proceed with option #2 (Accept the 
recommended Highest and Best Use for the building and refer to staff for a report on Next 
Steps), as presented in Committee of the Whole report CAO-2017-06. 


CARRIED 
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Item Title/Description 


10 MOTIONS (Council Direction to Staff)  - NONE 


11 NOTICE REQUIRED UNDER THE NOTICE BY-LAW - NONE 


12 COMMITTEE UPDATES (COUNCIL REPS)  


 Mayor Demchuk referenced the DWQMS Management review meeting held on 
December 1st and assured the community that everything is running well. 


13 DISCUSSION OF ADDITIONAL ITEMS - NONE 


14 MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS - NONE 


15 CONFIRMATION BY-LAW 


RESOLUTION NO. 2017-168 Moved by: Councillor Brooks Seconded by: Councillor Hayes 


Be it resolved that By-law 2017-097 being a By-law to confirm the proceedings of Council at its 
meeting held on November 24, 2017 and December 5, 2017 be read three times and finally 
passed this 5th day of December, 2017. 


CARRIED 


16 ADJOURNMENT 


Moved by: Councillor Warren 


Be it resolved that Council adjourn this regular meeting of Council at 6:05 PM. 


CARRIED 


  


Mayor, Erika Demchuk  Deputy Clerk, Linda Robinson 
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The Corporation of the Town of 
 


 
 


SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 


  
On December 7 and 8, 2017 @ 9:00 AM 


At Emergency Services Building – 340 Herbert St      DRAFT 
 


Item Title/Description 


COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT STAFF PRESENT 


MAYOR: Erika Demchuk Shellee Fournier, CAO 


COUNCILLORS: Joe Jansen Steve Tiernan, Fire Chief 


 


Brian Brooks Linda Sicoli, Interim Economic Development Manager 


Anne Warren Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 


Jan Hayes Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works 


Dwayne Fletcher Sherri Ogilvie, Public Utilities Supervisor (Dec. 7 only) 


Jeff Girling Brenda Guy, Manager of Community Development 


  Terry Gilmer, Manager of Parks & Recreation 


  Garry Hull, Police Chief (Dec. 7 – for Police Budget only) 


  Deirdre Crichton, Library CEO (Dec. 7 – for Library 
Budget Only) 


REGRETS:   


1 CALL MEETING TO ORDER  


 Mayor Demchuk called the Special Council meeting to order at 9:04 AM 


2 ADOPTION OF AGENDA – NO ADDITIONS 


3 DISCLOSURE OF PECUNIARY INTEREST & GENERAL NATURE THEREOF - NONE 


4 PUBLIC QUESTION/COMMENT  - NONE 


5 PRESENTATION OF OPERATING AND CAPITAL BUDGETS 


 Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 


 2018 Operating Budget 


 Introduction/Overview (Ms. Kirkby gave an overview of the Budget process) 


 Department Operating Budgets 
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Item Title/Description 


 Council  - (Ms. Kirkby presented the Council Operating Budget) 


 Corporate Services - (Ms. Kirkby presented the Corporate Services Operating 
Budget) 


 Fire - (Chief Tiernan presented the Fire Operating Budget) 


 Police - (Chief Hull presented the Police Operating and Capital Budgets) 


 Building/By-law Enforcement/Animal Control - (Ms. Guy presented the Building/By-
law Enforcement/Animal Control Operating Budgets) 


 Public Works - (Mr. McMunn presented the Public Works Operating Budget) 


 Water/Wastewater - (Ms. Ogilvie presented the Water/Wastewater Operating and 
Capital Budgets) 


 Planning/COA/Properties – (Ms. Guy presented the Planning/COA/Properties 
Operating Budgets) 


 


 
RESOLUTION NO. 2017-169 Moved by: Councillor Hayes Seconded by: Councillor Warren 
Be it resolved that the Council of the Town of Gananoque pre-approve the Junior 
Planner/Planning Assistant part time position funds in the 2018 Operating Budget. 
  


CARRIED 


 Economic Development/Visitor Centre - (Ms. Sicoli presented the Economic 
Development/Visitor Centre Operating Budget) 


 Council recessed at 12:05 pm for lunch. 


 Council resumed at 12:35 pm. 


 Recreation - (Mr. Gilmer presented the Recreation Operating Budget) 


 External Agencies – Joint Services (Ms. Kirkby presented the Joint Services Operating 
Budget)  


 Municipal Grants -Library/Museum (Ms. Crichton presented the Library Operating 
Budget) 


 Community and Council Grants (Ms. Kirkby presented the Grant Requests) 


 Councillor Jansen left the meeting at 3:20pm. 


 


 
RESOLUTION NO. 2017-170 Moved by: Councillor Warren Seconded by: Councillor Jansen 
Be it resolved that Council hereby recess the Special Meeting of Council re 2018 Budget 
Deliberations at 3:23pm, and reconvene on December 8th 2017 at 9:00am.  
 


CARRIED 


 Council reconvened at 9:02 am on December 8th 2017. 
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Item Title/Description 


 


RESOLUTION NO. 2017-171 Moved by: Councillor Warren Seconded by: Councillor Jansen 
Be it resolved that the Council of the Town of Gananoque hereby approve the attached 
2018 Council Grants in the total amount of $61,500, subject to final budget passage.  


Welcome Wagon $In Kind 
Brockville General Hospital Foundation $10,000 
Gananoque & District Humane Society $2,500 
Gananoque Curling Club $5,000 
Gananoque Horticultural Society $1,500 
1000 Islands Sidewalk Chalk Art Festival $1,000 
Thousand Islands Playhouse $5,000 
KGH $30,000 
Girls Inc. Upper Canada $1,500 
Boys and Girls Club $5,000 


 
CARRIED 


 2018 Capital Budgets (Council reviewed all Capital Projects) 


 


RESOLUTION NO. 2017-172 Moved by: Councillor Fletcher Seconded by: Councillor 
Warren 
Be it resolved that the Council of the Town of Gananoque hereby authorize the 
allocated 2017 Capital Funds for the Visitor Centre/Library be used to include HVAC 
(Library), painting and flooring (Library), push button door, accessible counters, window 
repairs and eaves troughs.  


CARRIED 


6 MOTIONS (Council Direction to Staff) - NONE 


7 CONFIRMATION BY-LAW 


RESOLUTION NO. 2017-173 Moved by: Councillor Warren Seconded by: Councillor Jansen 


Be it resolved that By-law 2017-098 being a By-law to confirm the proceedings of Council at its 
Special meeting held on December 7th and 8th, 2017 be read three times and finally passed 
this 8th day of December, 2017. 


CARRIED 


8 ADJOURNMENT 


Moved by: Councillor Hayes 


Be it resolved that Council of the Town of Gananoque adjourn the Special Meeting of Council 
at 12:36PM on December 8th 2017. 


CARRIED 


  


Mayor, Erika Demchuk  Deputy Clerk, Shellee Fournier 
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CORPORATION OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE 
 


BY-LAW NO. 2017-103 
 


 
BEING A BY-LAW TO AMEND THE ARTEFACT COLLECTION MANAGEMENT POLICY. 


 
 
 


WHEREAS by Section 5 of the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, the powers of a 
municipal corporation are to be exercised by its Council; 
 
AND WHEREAS the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, provides that the powers of 
every Council are to be exercised by By-law; 
 
AND WHEREAS Council of the Town of Gananoque has received and adopted Report 
ED-2017-08- Artefact Agreement – 2017 Review and 2018 Proposed Work 
Plan/Collection Policy Amendment;  
 
NOW THEREFORE be it resolved that the Council of the Corporation of the Town of 
Gananoque enacts as follows; 
 


1. That the Council hereby amends By-law 2016-055 being a by-law to adopt an 
Artefact Collections Management by replacing Schedule ‘A’ in its entirety and 
replacing with the new Schedule ‘A” attached hereto and forming part of this 
by-law.  


 
2. That this by-law shall come into force and effect on the date of passing. 


 
 


READ A FIRST, SECOND, and THIRD TIME, passed, signed, and sealed with the corporate 
seal this 19th day of December, 2017. 
 
 
 
 
_________________________________  ___________________________ 
Mayor, Erika Demchuk    Deputy Clerk, Linda Robinson 
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CORPORATION OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE  
  


BYLAW NO. 2017-104  
  
  
  


BEING A BY-LAW TO AUTHORIZE THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE TO  
ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH ALEX MCCOY PLUMBING LTD., FOR THE HVAC 


SYSTEM AT THE LIBRARY LOCATED AT 10 KING STREET EAST.  
 


  
WHEREAS by Section 5 of the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, the powers of a 
municipal corporation are to be exercised by its Council;  


  
AND WHEREAS the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, provides that the powers of every  
Council are to be exercised by By-law;  


  
AND WHEREAS Council of the Town of Gananoque has received and adopted Report CD-
2017-22 – Award HVAC Tender for Library;  


  
NOW  THEREFORE be  it  resolved  that  the  Council  of  the  Corporation  of  the  Town  of  
Gananoque enacts as follows;  


  
1. That the Council hereby award the Tender to Alex McCoy Plumbing Ltd., in the 


amount of $64,290 plus applicable taxes for the HVAC System at the Library located 
at 10 King Street East.  


 
2. That the Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized to execute all documents in regard 


to said agreement, as set out in Schedule ‘A’ attached hereto and forming part of this 
by-law. 


 
 


3. That this by-law shall come into force and effect on the date of passing.  
   
READ THREE TIMES and finally passed this 19th day of December, 2017.  


  
     
   
Mayor, Erika Demchuk               Deputy Clerk, Linda Robinson  





		BYLAW NO. 2017-104

		BEING A BY-LAW TO AUTHORIZE THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE TO
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CORPORATION OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE 
 


BYLAW NO. 2017-105 
 


 
BEING A BY-LAW TO CONFIRM THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL  


OF THE CORPORATION OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE AT  
ITS’ MEETING HELD ON DECEMBER 19, 2017.  


     
 
WHEREAS by Section 5 of the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, the powers of a 
municipal corporation are to be exercised by its Council; and 
 
WHEREAS Subsection 2 of Section 11 of the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, 
provides that the powers of every Council are to be exercised by By-law; and 
 
WHEREAS it is deemed expedient that the proceedings of the Council of the 
Corporation of the Town of Gananoque at these meetings be confirmed and adopted 
by By-law. 
 
NOW THEREFORE the Council of the Corporation of the Town of Gananoque hereby 
enact as follows; 
 


1. The action of the Council of the Corporation of the Town of Gananoque at its 
meeting held on December 19, 2017, in respect of each recommendation 
contained in the reports of the Committees and each motion and resolution 
passed and other action taken by the Council of the Corporation of the Town 
of Gananoque at its meetings is hereby adopted and confirmed as if all such 
proceedings were expressly embodied in this by-law. 
 


2. That Council confirm the motions adopted by Council at its meeting held on 
December 19, 2017.  


 
3. The Mayor and proper officials of the Corporation of the Town of Gananoque 


are hereby authorized and directed to do all things necessary to give effect to 
the action of the Council of the Corporation of the Town of Gananoque 
referred to in the preceding section hereof. 


 
4. The Mayor and Clerk are authorized and directed to execute all documents 


necessary in that behalf and to affix thereto the seal of the Corporation of the 
Town of Gananoque. 


 
READ THREE TIMES and passed this 19th, day of December, 2017. 
 
 
 
_________________________  _____________________________ 
Mayor, Erika Demchuk   Deputy Clerk, Linda Robinson 
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CORPORATION OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE 
 


BY-LAW NO. 2017-099  
 


 
BEING A BY-LAW TO AUTHORIZE THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE TO  


ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH JOSEPH MACCAULEY AND JEAN MCDONALD FOR 
THE PURPOSE OF PROVIDING A COMMUNITY IMPROVEMENT PLAN LOAN AND 


GRANT. 
 
 


WHEREAS by Section 5 of the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, the powers of a 
municipal corporation are to be exercised by its Council; 
 
AND WHEREAS the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, provides that the powers of 
every Council are to be exercised by Bylaw 
 
AND WHEREAS Council of the Town of Gananoque received and adopted Council 
Report ED-2017-08 Community Improvement Plan Application – 66 King St. E. 
 
NOW THEREFORE be it resolved that the Council of the Corporation of the Town of 
Gananoque enacts as follows; 
 


1. That the Council hereby authorizes entering into an agreement with Joseph 
McCauley and Jean McDonald to provide for a Community Improvement Plan 
loan and grant at 66 King St. E.;  
 


2. That the Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized to execute all documents in 
regard to said agreement, as set out in Schedule ‘A’ attached hereto and forming 
part of this by-law. 
 


3. That this bylaw shall come into force and effect on the date of passing. 
 


READ THREE TIMES, passed, signed, and sealed with the corporate seal this 19th day of 
December, 2017. 
 
 
 
_________________________________  ___________________________ 
Mayor, Erika Demchuk    Deputy Clerk, Linda Robinson 
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Council Report – RDS-2017-07 
 
Council Date: December 19, 2017      ☐         IN CAMERA 


Subject:  Solid Waste Collection, Disposal and Recycling Contract Extension 


Author:  Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works   ☒        OPEN SESSION 


 
RECOMMENDATION: 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE APPROVES BY-LAW  
2017- 101 WITH RESPECT TO EXTENDING THE SOLID WASTE COLLECTION, DISPOSAL, AND 
RECYCLING CONTRACT FOR ONE (1) YEAR WITH THE OPTION TO EXTEND FOR UP TO FOUR (4), ONE 
(1) YEAR PERIODS, AS PRESENTED IN COUNCIL REPORT RDS-2017-07. 
 
STRATEGIC PLAN COMMENTS: 
Sector 6 – Governance – Strategic Initiative #4 - Town Council will ensure openness and transparency 
in its operations. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
Earlier this year, Council approved a one (1) year extension (Attachment 1) with Progressive Waste 
Solutions Canada Inc. (now Waste Connections of Canada). The extension was granted with the 
understanding that this would afford staff some time to work on and develop a waste management 
strategy.  
 
In November 2016, the Waste Diversion Act was repealed and replaced by the Waste-Free Ontario 
Act, which includes both the Waste Diversion Transition Act and the Resource Recovery and Circular 
Economy Act. This legislation will affect existing and future municipal waste management programs. 
Currently, the cost to run programs for collecting and recycling paper products and packaging is split 
50/50 between municipalities and the companies that produce these items.  
 
Annually, municipalities report to Waste Diversion Ontario on their previous year’s tonnages of 
collected and processed Blue Box material and is funded at 50% to run that program. Municipal Blue 
Box recycling programs will undergo significant changes as under the framework of the new 
program, municipalities will have to make a choice of one of the three (3) options; 


1) To act as service providers to producers (100% paid for by the producers) 
2) To work with private service providers contracted by the producers (100% paid for by the 


producers) 
3) Opt out of the program and maintain status quo (receive 50% cost reimbursement) 


 
On August 14, 2017, the Ontario Minister of the Environment and Climate Change issued a letter 
directing Stewardship Ontario and the Resource Productivity and Recovery Authority to prepare an 
amended Blue Box Program Plan by February 15, 2018. The amended plan will transition the 
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program from its current shared cost model to that of a full producer responsibility pursuant to s.13 
of the Waste Diversion Transition Act.  
 
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION: 
Town staff attended a meeting on November 14, 2017 in Perth where staff representatives from a 
number of neighbouring municipalities (Eastern Ontario) met with a representative from 
Stewardship Ontario to get some insight into the next steps of the program.  Alarmingly, municipal 
representatives were advised that Stewardship is breaking the province up into “catchment areas” 
which will be determined by population density, geographic area and lastly, when service contracts 
were coming up for renewal.  These catchment areas will determine when municipalities which are 
going to fully participate in the program (Options 1 or 2 from the Background information), will be 
brought on board, with respect to the program and start being funded at 100%.   
 
If following the Ministers announcement on February 15, 2018, a municipality such as Gananoque 
wishes to participate and advises Stewardship Ontario of our intent to participate, we would only 
receive 50% of our overall costs for collection and processing of Paper Products and Containers.  The 
50% funding would be in effect until such time as our catchment area is brought online, which could, 
based on the worst case scenario, be up to five (5) years. This presents many issues for municipalities 
as most have long term contracts which are coming up for renewal, or in some cases, have recently 
signed long term contracts with their service providers, and it is unknown what the penalties will be 
to break those contracts when the time comes. There were a few municipalities including 
Gananoque, whose contracts have expired and have opted to extend those contracts for shorter 
terms. Stewardship Ontario suggests that this is an ideal strategy for those that are in that position 
until the catchment areas are determined and program start dates for respective catchment areas 
are published. 
 
Waste Connections of Canada, formerly Progressive Waste Solutions Canada Inc. has agreed to 
extend the current contract to December 31, 2018, with the provision of a CPI adjustment in 
February 2018. The current pricing will remain in effect until February when the Consumer Price 
Index for January 2017 to January 2018 is posted on the Statistics Canada website. The increase for 
2017 was 1.2% based on the posted CPI adjustment for household operations, furnishings and 
equipment, January 2016 to January 2017.  Management at Progressive Waste Solutions (BFI) are 
prepared to enter into an extension, and look forward to continuing their relationship of servicing 
the Town’s solid waste and recycling needs. 
 
APPLICABLE POLICY/LEGISLATION: 
Procurement By-law 2015-087 
 
FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS:   
The 2018 Provisional Budget items for solid waste collection, disposal and recycling were increased 
(from 2017) by 2.5%. Council’s mandate to staff was a 1.5% increase; however, an increase of 2.5% 
seemed realistic in anticipation of the CPI adjustment to be posted in February, which will affect the 
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contract price with our provider, while leaving a small buffer for potential increases in waste or 
recycling quantities at the curb. Solid waste collection, disposal, and recycling costs are anticipated to 
be approximately $251,771 for 2017 (November and December 2017 bills not yet received). There is 
$258,192 budgeted for 2018, which will accommodate an overall increase to the contract of 2.5%.  
 
It should be noted that collection of waste and recycling as well as disposal fees are measured by the 
tonne and the Town pays a fixed rate based on the tonnage produced by its residents. It is expected 
that volumes can fluctuate marginally, up or down from one year to the next. 
 
CONSULTATIONS:  
Amber Fenlong – Site Supervisor – Waste Connections of Canada 
Melanie Kirkby – Treasurer 
 
ATTACHMENTS:  
 


Attachment 1 - COW Report RDS-2017-01 
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___________________________________ 
Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works 
  
___________________________________ 
Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 


Certifies that unless otherwise provided for in this report the funds are contained within the approved Budgets 
and that the financial transactions are in compliance with Council’s own policies and guidelines and the Municipal 
Act and regulations. 


 
___________________________________ 
Shellee Fournier, CAO 
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COW Report – RDS-2017-01 


 


COW Date: January 17, 2017      ☐         IN CAMERA 


Subject:  Solid Waste Collection, Disposal and Recycling Contract Extension 


Author:  Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works   ☒        OPEN SESSION 


 
RECOMMENDATION: 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE HEREBY RECOMMENDS THAT THE COUNCIL 
OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE APPROVES BY-LAW 2017-008 WITH RESPECT TO EXTENDING THE 
SOLID WASTE COLLECTION, DISPOSAL, AND RECYCLING CONTRACT, AS PRESENTED IN COMMITTEE 
OF THE WHOLE REPORT RDS-2017-01. 
 
STRATEGIC PLAN COMMENTS: 
Sector 6 – Governance – Strategic Initiative #4 - Town Council will ensure openness and transparency 
in its operations. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
In September of 2011, Tender WKS-2011-11, a tender for Solid Waste Collection, Disposal and 
Recycling was awarded to BFI Canada Inc. for a 3-year period. In October 2014, a provision of the 
contract to extend the contact for a further 2-years was exercised, resulting in an overall 5-year term 
(see Attachment 2). That contract expired on August 25, 2016. 
 
Due to Manager of Public Works turnover, staff are seeking a further one (1) year extension of the 
contract.  This will allow staff to utilize the remainder of 2017 to develop a Waste Management 
Strategy and prepare options for Council’s consideration prior to 2018 budget deliberations.  
 
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION: 
Progressive Waste Solutions, formerly BFI Canada Inc. has agreed to extend the current contract to 
December 31, 2017, with the provision of a CPI adjustment in February 2017. The current pricing will 
remain in effect until February when the Consumer Price Index for January 2016 to January 2017 is 
posted on the Statistics Canada website. The increase for 2016 was 1.7% based on the posted CPI 
adjustment for household operations, furnishings and equipment, January 2015 to January 2016. 
Management at Progressive Waste Solutions (BFI) are prepared to enter into an extension, and look 
forward to continuing their relationship of servicing the Town’s solid waste and recycling needs. 
 
APPLICABLE POLICY/LEGISLATION: 
Procurement Bylaw 2015-087 
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FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS:   
In 2011 during the tender opening of Contract WKS-2011-11, 2 bids were submitted and opened, the 
first by BFI Canada Inc. and the second by Waste Management. Unit prices were submitted for 
various items (see Attachment 1). 
 
The 2017 Provisional Budget items for solid waste collection, disposal and recycling were increased 
(from 2016) by 1.5% as per council’s mandate to staff. An increase of 1.5% seemed realistic in 
anticipation of the CPI adjustment to be posted in February. Solid waste collection, disposal, and 
recycling costs are anticipated to be approximately $302,000 for 2016 (December 2016 bill not yet 
received). There is $310,735 budgeted for 2017, which will accommodate a CPI adjustment of 
approximately 3%. 
 
It should be noted that collection of waste and recycling as well as disposal fees are measured by the 
tonne, and the Town pays a fixed rate based on the tonnage produced by its residents. It’s expected 
that volumes can fluctuate marginally, up or down from one year to the next. 
 
CONSULTATIONS:  
Amber Fenlong – Site Supervisor – Progressive Waste Solutions 
Melanie Kirkby – Treasurer 
 
ATTACHMENTS:  
 


Attachment 1 - Council Report RDS-2011-12 
Attachment 2 – Extension Letter – Dated October 20, 2014. 
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___________________________________ 
Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works 
  
___________________________________ 
Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 


Certifies that unless otherwise provided for in this report the funds are contained within the approved Budgets 
and that the financial transactions are in compliance with Council’s own policies and guidelines and the Municipal 
Act and regulations. 


 
___________________________________ 
Shellee Fournier, CAO 
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Council Report:  RDS-2011-12 
 
Council Date:     September 06, 2011           IN CAMERA 


Subject:  Waste Collection, Disposal and Recycling Contract 


Author:  Ryan C. Morton   MPM,CIPM             OPEN COUNCIL 
  Director of Public Works 


 
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
That Council pass a by-law to enter in to a 3 year agreement with BFI Canada Inc. for the 


provision of waste collection, disposal and recycling services. 


 


AND FURTHER, that Council authorize staff to abandon the current practice of hosting 


“dump days” for large items and initiate a large item pickup program through the contractor, 


complete with a detailed fee schedule and pickup schedule. 


BACKGROUND: 
 
The current waste collection, disposal and recycling contract has expired.  Staff initiated a 
tender process to obtain competitive pricing from organizations capable of delivering our 
service requirements. 
 
The tender is a “unit price” tender being that the Town produces varying quantities of waste 
and recycling.  
 
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION 
 


Staff received and reviewed 2 tender proposals.  The tenders were compared based on unit 
prices.  (see unit price schedule attached) 
 
It is important to note that this service cannot be delayed and that Waste Management’s 
proposal was contingent upon starting service in March of the year 2012. 
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__ Ryan Morton                                               _______________ 


Ryan C. Morton  MPM,CIPM 


   


_________________________________________________ 


Ross Jeffery, Director of Financial Services and Treasurer 
Certifies that unless otherwise provided for in this report the funds are contained within the approved Budgets and that the financial 


transactions are in compliance with Council’s own policies and guidelines and the Municipal Act and regulations. 


_________________________________________________ 


  Robert Small,  CAO 



Paul McMunn
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BFI Canada Inc. is the lowest bidder based on unit prices and also included pricing for all 
provisional/optional items. 
 
 
FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS:   
 
 


See unit price schedule attached 


 
CONSULTATIONS:  
 
Sherri Ogilvie, Utilities Manager 


 
ATTACHMENTS:  
 
Unit Price Schedule 
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Unit Price Schedule: 
 


Unit Price Schedule 
BFI Canada Inc. 


Waste Management – Cannot start until 
March 2012 


3 and 5 yr. 3 yr. 5 yr. 


Waste Collection $100.10 / tonne $141.03 / tonne $134.31 / tonne 


Waste Disposal $74.90 / tonne $90.00 / tonne $90.00 / tonne 


Recycling Collection 
and Disposal 


$130.00 / tonne $231.03 / tonne $224.31 / tonne 


Large Item Pickup $175.00 / tonne $116.82 / tonne $111.26 / tonne 


Large Item Pickup 
Labour 


$1160.00 / day Did not specify Did not specify 


Waste Bin Collection $100.00 / tonne $162.98 / tonne $155.22 / tonne 


Recycle Bin 
Collection 


$259.73 / bin $90.00 / tonne $90.00 / tonne 


Minor Optional Items Provided pricing No pricing No pricing 
 


Based on unit prices, BFI Canada Inc. is the lowest bid. 


 


Data: 
 
Residential Collection and Disposal 


Year Waste Cost Recycling Cost Total 


2010 
 


$143 854.47 $77 847.00 $221 701.47 


2011 
(based on 2010 data) 


$155 925.00 $63 050.00 $218 975.00 


 
The data above is based on previous year’s totals and the immediate information available.  
The town has seen an increase in recycling over the years and a decrease in waste.  
 
In addition, recyclable products for resale such as metal, fibres and plastics are in more 
demand, therefore increasing their resale value and lowering contract costs for removal. 
 
These 2 points would highlight a “hypothetical” decrease in contract costs.  However, 
additional homes, businesses, economic fluctuations and etc. will impact the actual contract 
costs.  Although there appears to be a decrease in total costs, it is suspected that our costs 
and quantities will increase slightly.  This is one of the difficulties with a unit price contract 
and staff will work diligently to budget accordingly. 
 







THE CORPORATION Oll THE 'l'OWN OF 


GJ~f'NANo-·uE ~~y . u . 
~;t.,d.-&...;.1 Cmutdum Gatewm; to the 1000 Islands 


October 20,2014 


BFJ 
1266 McAdoo Lane, P.O./ Box 1531 
Kingston, Ontario 
K7L5C7 i 


··········· ····· ··--·· ···Attention:·· Mr;;-·Paui·Wflls ·····- ··· ··········· ···-· ··-·-· ····-···- ·-·-·--· .. ·· .... · ···- ···-·· ·· ······ ·-· ··-......... .... ............................................ ............. --· · ·· ................. ! 


Re: Contract #WI<S-2011-01 Extension Clause 


As per contract WKS~2011-01 we wish to extend the contract a further two years to a five year 
term, ending on August 251h, 2016. 


Sincerely, 


/f~~p~ 
Robert W. Small 
Chief Administrative Officer 
c,c, Mr. Rick Cooper 
Acting Director of Public Works 


30 I<l.rlg Street East. Box 100 
Gannnoque, Ontarl.o 
K1G2T6 
Phone: (613) 382-2149 
FftX: (613) 382-8587 
www.rownofgan.anoque.Cll 
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		Council Date: December 19, 2017      ☐         IN CAMERA
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		Town staff attended a meeting on November 14, 2017 in Perth where staff representatives from a number of neighbouring municipalities (Eastern Ontario) met with a representative from Stewardship Ontario to get some insight into the next steps of the pr...
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		consultations:

		Amber Fenlong – Site Supervisor – Waste Connections of Canada

		Melanie Kirkby – Treasurer

		ATTACHMENTS:







lrobinson
File Attachment
COUNCIL-RDS-2017-07 - Solid Waste Collection Disposal and Recycling Contract Extension.pdf




Page 1 of 2 
 


 
 
 


COUNCIL Report – CAO-2017-04 
 
Date:  December 19, 2017         ☐      IN CAMERA 


Subject:  Town Hall Addition – Award of Tender  


Author:  Shellee Fournier, CAO         ☒     OPEN COUNCIL 


 
RECOMMENDATION: 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE PASS BY-LAW 2017-095 BEING 
A BY-LAW TO AWARD THE TENDER FOR THE TOWN HALL ADDITION TO DAVID J. CUPIDO 
CONSTRUCTION LIMITED IN THE AMOUNT OF $3,400,000 (PLUS THE TOWN’S PORTION OF THE HST);  
 
AND FURTHER, THAT THE LETTER OF INTENT AND CHANGE ORDER #1 IN THE AMOUNT OF 
$340,268.08 BE CONCURRENTLY APPROVED THEREBY REDUCING THE COST OF THE PROJECT TO 
$3,059,731.92 (PLUS THE TOWN’S PORTION OF THE HST), AS PRESENTED IN COUNCIL REPORT CAO-
2017-04. 
 
STRATEGIC PLAN COMMENTS: 
Sector 6 – Governance - Strategic Initiative #4 – Town Council will ensure openness and transparency 
in its operations. Action G) Explore options to bring Council Chambers back to Town Hall.   
 
BACKGROUND: 
On November 10, 2017, Council received Council Report CD-2017-15 identifying the bids received 
for the Town Hall project.  Council directed staff to meet with the architects and the lowest bidder to 
find potential savings to the Town Hall Addition.  On December 5th, 2017 staff presented COW 
Report CAO-2017-07 providing an update on the discussions.  At that time, the consultants were 
confident that a savings of 10% or $340,000 of the bid price could be achieved.    
 
After reviewing the Tender, +VG Architects and Cupido Construction Ltd. have achieved a cost 
savings of 10.01% or $340,268.08 off the original $3.4M bid reducing the total project cost to 
$3,059,731.92.  Town staff would like to commend +VG Architects, specifically Dan Wojcik, for their 
efforts in diligently working with the lowest bidder to achieve these cost savings.  
 
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION: 
Option #1 – Award the Contract as presented 
Option #2 – Cancel the Tenders and re-tender 
Option #3 - Cancel the Project 
 
APPLICABLE POLICY/LEGISLATION: 


• Procurement By-law 2015-087 
• Canadian Construction Documents Committee CCDC 23-A Guide to Calling Bids and Awarding 


Construction Contracts   
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FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS:   
To date, $1,000,000 has been approved in the 2017 Capital Budget, as a draw from capital 
reserves to fund the Town Hall Addition and renovation project. It is Proposed that $2,000,000 
would be borrowed through a loan from infrastructure Ontario.  It is recommended that the 
mortgage payments be funded through Casino reserves, which will not impact the tax levy. For 
a 25 year mortgage the current posted rate is 3.23%.  The Monthly payments would be 
$9,725.21, or $116,702.52 annually for the entire term.  The remaining cost of approximately 
$59,731.92, could be funded from reserves in 2018. 
 
CONSULTATIONS:   
+VG Architects 
Michael Lott, Cupido Construction Ltd. 
 
ATTACHMENTS:  
Breakdown of Costs 
Letter of Intent 
Change Order #1 
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__                                                                          _______________ 
Shellee Fournier, CAO  
  
_________________________________________________ 
Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 
Certifies that unless otherwise provided for in this report the funds are contained within the approved Budgets and 
that the financial transactions are in compliance with Council’s own policies and guidelines and the Municipal Act 
and regulations. 
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CORPORATION OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE  


  
BYLAW NO. 2017-095  


 


 
  


BEING A BY-LAW TO AUTHORIZE THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE TO  


ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH DAVID J. CUPIDO CONSTRUCTION LIMITED FOR THE  
CONSTRUCTION OF THE TOWN HALL ADDITION AND ASSOCIATED RENOVATIONS TO 


THE EXISTING TOWN HALL. 


 
  


WHEREAS by Section 5 of the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, the powers of a 


municipal corporation are to be exercised by its Council;  
  


AND WHEREAS the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 25, provides that the powers of every  


Council are to be exercised by By-law;  
  


AND WHEREAS Council of the Town of Gananoque has received and adopted Report CAO-


2017-04 – Town Hall Addition – Award of Tender;  
  


NOW  THEREFORE be  it  resolved  that  the  Council  of  the  Corporation  of  the  Town  of  


Gananoque enacts as follows;  


  
1. That the Council hereby award the Town Hall Tender to David J. Cupido 


Construction Limited for the construction of the Town Hall Addition and associated 


renovations to the existing Town Hall.  


 


2. That the contract be in the amount of $3,400,000 with associated Change Order #1 
in the amount of $(340,268.08) for a total net cost of $3,059,731.92 plus applicable 
taxes.  


 
3. That the Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized to execute all documents in regard 


to said agreement, as set out in Schedule ‘A’ attached hereto and forming part of this 
by-law. 


 


 


4. That this by-law shall come into force and effect on the date of passing.  


   


READ THREE TIMES and finally passed this 19th day of December 2017.  


  


     


   
Mayor, Erika Demchuk               Deputy Clerk, Linda Robinson  
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The Corporation of the Separate Town of Gananoque 
MOTION / RESOLUTION OF COUNCIL 


 


DATE: December 19, 2017 MOTION NO. 2017 - 


MOVED BY: 


SECONDED BY: 


Be it resolved that the By-laws and Motions listed on the Consent Agenda be passed accordingly: 


BY-LAWS (1st, 2nd, and/or 3rd Readings)  


2017-100 – Appoint the Clerk-Community Emergency Management      
Coordinator (3 readings) 


2017-102 - Tenant Agreement Renewals – 10 King Street East 


2017-103 - Artefact Collection Management Policy Amendment   


2017-104- Award HVAC Tender for Library - 10 King Street East 


MOTIONS 


Approval of Council Minutes –December 5, 7 & 8, 2017 


Be it resolved that the Council of the Town of Gananoque hereby adopt the minutes from the December 5, 2017 
and December 7 & 8, 2017 meetings. 


Accounts Payable from November 17, 2017 to November 30, 2017 


Be it resolved, as recommended by the Committee of the Whole, that the Council of the Town of Gananoque 
hereby receives the Statement of Accounts Payable for Cheques issued from November 17, 2017 to November 
30, 2017 totaling $311,391.26, as presented. 


FIN-2017-34 – 2016 TLTI Arena Cost Sharing Invoice 


Be it resolved, as recommended by the Committee of the Whole, that the Council of the Town of Gananoque 
hereby selects Option 1 with regards to the 2016 TLTI Arena cost sharing invoice, as presented in Committee of 
the Whole report FIN-2017-34. 


FIN-2017-35 - 2018 Draft Water Wastewater Operating and Capital Budgets 


Be it resolved, as recommended by the Committee of the Whole, that the Council of the Town of Gananoque 
hereby receives for information the 2018 draft water wastewater operating and capital budget and user rates 
report, as presented in Committee of the Whole report FIN-2017-35. 


CAO-2017-07 - Town Hall Addition Update 


Be it resolved, as recommended by the Committee of the Whole, that the Council of the Town of Gananoque 
hereby hereby receives the Town Hall Addition Update Report for information purposes, as presented in 
Committee of the Whole report CAO-2017-07. 


CAO-2017-08 -  Arthur Child Heritage Museum Funding Proposal 


Be it resolved, as recommended by the Committee of the Whole, that the Council of the Town of Gananoque 
hereby refer the Arthur Child Heritage Museum (ACHM) Funding Proposal in the amount of $46,690 to the 2018 
budget process, as presented in Committee of the Whole report CAO-2017-08. 







 
 
 
 


 
 


ED-2017-17 - Tenant Agreement Renewals – 10 King Street East 


Be it resolved, as recommended by the Committee of the Whole, that the Council of the Town of Gananoque 
hereby authorize the Mayor and Clerk to execute the tenant agreements with Thousand Islands Accommodation 
partners, Gananoque and Thousand Island Chamber of Commerce, and the Gananoque BIA for 10 King Street 
East, as presented in report COW-ED-2017-17. 


ED-2017-18 - Artefact Agreement – 2017 Review and 2018 Proposed Work Plan/Collection Policy Amendment 


Be it resolved, as recommended by the Committee of the Whole, that the Council of the Town of Gananoque 
hereby approve the proposed amendment to the Artefact expenditures and authorize the 2018 artefact budget; 
And further, that Council approve the proposed amendment to the Artefact Collection Management Policy, as 
presented in report COW-ED-2017-18, as amended, to strike paragraph 18.2. 


CD-2017-22 – Award HVAC Tender for Library - 10 King Street East 


Be it resolved, as recommended by the Committee of the Whole, that the Council of the Town of Gananoque 
hereby authorize the Mayor and Clerk to execute an agreement with Alex McCoy Plumbing Ltd. in the amount of 
$64,290.00 plus HST for the HVAC System at the Library, 10 King Street East; 
 
And further, that Council authorize staff to allocate a portion of the remaining funds for the eavestroughs and to 
address modifications to the building at 10 King Street East estimated to be $15,000.00 plus HST, as presented in 
Committee of the Whole report CD-2017-22. 


Save and Except 
CAO-2017-07 - Town Hall Addition Update 


 


 
 
 


Yeas ________ Nays _________ 
 
 
 
 
 


  
Mayor, Erika Demchuk 


 
  


MA s. 246 - When a recorded vote is requested, the Clerk will call for each Councillors vote 
(Yea or Nay), mark the recorded vote as indicated by the member, and announce whether the motion is carried or defeated. The Mayor 
will then sign the motion. 
 


RECORDED VOTE: Yea Nay 
Fletcher D.   


Warren A.   


Jansen J.   


Girling J.   


Carried:    


Defeated:    


Tabled/Deferred:    







 
 
 
 


 
 


Hayes J.   


Brooks B.   


Demchuk E.   


  TOTALS   
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